
Carr Garth : The Old School in Bailey Lane

(extract from The Heysham Peninsula, ed. Eileen Dent HHA 2000)

The main part of the building facing NNE is reported to date from the 1600s. The exact year is not known,
as the original deeds to the property have long since been lost.

The building attached to the rear of the house is, however, said to be much older, possibly a hundred years
or more, bringing it into the 1500s.

Not a lot of information has been discovered about the building by Ann and Brian Patterson who owned
the building until recently, but, in the early 1800s, perhaps about 1840 it became a school, which it remained
until possibly 1900.

In the  Heysham Directory  for   1851   on  p. 529, it states that there are two schools in the Village.  One
the Parish School, run by the Church, the other ‘Carr  Garth’, which it states was built (possibly meaning
‘Renovated and Extended’) and supported by John Knowlys Esq, of Heysham Tower, who, on the 8th
October l850, died from the effects of a pistol shot.

The first Headmaster of the School was a Mr James Mashiter, who came from South Lancashire.  His
niece kept house for him. So far nobody seems to be able to trace any school Records or documents etc, but
apparently in its days as a school it had a very good name. Many people who became well known upholders
of society, were educated there.  One of the most famous was James Williamson who later became Lord
Ashton of Lancaster.  To this day his initials and date, J.W. 1854 can be found scratched on the kitchen
window which may have been a classroom at that time.

During the first World War (1914-1918) Carr Garth was used as a convalescent home for officers.  It was
offered for this purpose by the then owner, a Miss Smith in l915, who said  that it had to be used as ‘a
Convalescent Home for our brave troops for the duration of the War’.

In l920 the property was taken over by the church and made into a guest house for the clergy.  During this
period, the old school bell was removed from the roof at the rear of the building.  Apparently it took three
days before they managed to lower it down to the ground.

In l950 the property was purchased by Norman and Alice Walkington, the parents of the recent owners.
The Walkingtons continued to run the place as a guest house until l970, when they handed it over to their
daughter and son-in-law who continued to run it as a guest house. (The Pattersons sold the house in l995).

The name Carr Garth is of Norse origin.  Carr or Scarr, meaning a jagged or precipitous rock or sea cliff,
and Garth, meaning enclosed area or paddock. (There is a quarry immediately behind the building.)

Mr Knowlys was said to be critical of the local school as ‘not evangelical enough’, hence the reasons for
starting the new school.   The schoolmaster was not related to the local Mashiters who at this time were
farmers.


